FRIENDS OF MONMOUTH BATTLEFIELD
NEWSLETTER JUNE 2019
ANNUAL REENACTMENT SET 
FOR WEEKEND OF JUNE 22-23
This year’s annual reenactment of the Battle of Monmouth, co-sponsored by the Friends and Monmouth Battlefield State Park, will be held on the battlefield on Saturday, June 22 and Sunday, June 23. The reenactment will commemorate the 241st anniversary of the battle, which was fought on June 28, 1778.  
Reenactments held every five years are bigger than usual. That is why last year’s 240th reenactment was so big, with about 1000 reenactors and living historians in attendance. This year’s event will be on a smaller scale, with 300 or so reenactors and living history historians expected. Even so, this will be one of the larger reenactments on the East Coast’s summer schedule.
The reenactment is sponsored and paid for jointly by Monmouth Battlefield State Park and the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield. We also could not produce it without the reenactors and living history historians, who volunteer their time and expertise, though troops with horses and cannons receive an honorarium from the Friends. 
The preliminary schedule of events is enclosed. Any changes will be posted on our website, www.friendsofmonmouth.org.
There will be a food vendor on site, and snacks will be available, along with plenty of restrooms. A suggested donation of $10 per car is asked at the gate to help pay the cost of the event.

We recommend that you come early in order to enjoy all the pageantry and programming. Parking again this year will be in the fields west of the Visitor Center. From there it is a walk of 200 yards or so to get to the reenactment area, though shuttle van service will be available.  Handicapped parking will be available at the Visitor Center lot; ask at the gate for a handicapped parking pass if you need one. 
Besides the reenactment, there will be plenty to see in the camps and the sutler area. There will be artillery and cavalry demonstrations, an officers’ sword drill, plus children’s musket drills and children’s cannon drills. 
. The major reenactment battles will be held Saturday at 2:00 PM and Sunday at 1:30. They will be held on the hillside north of the Visitor Center.
Molly Pitcher, as portrayed by living history historian Stacy Roth, will also be giving a program each day (12:30 PM on Saturday and 12:15 PM on Sunday).
As in previous years, the Craig House will not be open during the reenactment weekend. This is partly because there is too much traffic to enable Craig house volunteers and visitors to travel easily from the Visitor Center to the Craig House and back, and partly because we do not have enough staff to run the reenactment and also staff Craig House at the same time.  Craig House will be open the next weekend (June 29-30), when we will offer additional events commemorating the anniversary of the battle (see next page), and every other weekend all summer.
FOMB TO SPONSOR 
COMMEMORATION OF 241st ANNIVERSARY

OF THE BATTLE OF MONMOUTH ON JUNE 29-30
VOLUNTEER HELPERS NEEDED HERE AND AT BATTLE

This year’s reenactment is being held on the weekend of June 22-23, which is not the actual anniversary of the battle. In order to commemorate the actual 241st anniversary of the battle, which was fought on June 28, 1778, the Friends are sponsoring a series of talks, activities and tours, including Molly Pitcher presentations both days by Stacy Roth. The Craig House will be open both Saturday and Sunday from 1-4 PM. All other events will take place at the Visitor Center. All events are sponsored by our organization and there is no admission fee.  A preliminary schedule of events is enclosed. Any changes will be posted on our website, www.friendsofmonmouth.org.

Volunteers are needed to help run this event and the battle reenactment the week before. We especially need help at the outside booth, where we will be selling tee shirts, drinks and snacks. Contact David Martin if you can help, even just for a couple hours, either Saturday or Sunday at either the reenactment or at the commemorative weekend. His email is: dmartin@peddie.org.
STACY ROTH TO PORTRAY MOLLY PITCHER AT THIS YEAR’S REENACTMENT ON JUNE 22-23 AND ALSO AT THE BATTLE COMMEMORATION ON JUNE 29-30

This year Stacy Roth will once again be giving her program on Molly Pitcher at the battle, as she has done for the past several years. Stacy gives an excellent presentation not only of the story of Molly Pitcher, but also on the role of women in colonial armies. She will be giving her program on both days of the reenactment weekend and also on both days of the battle commemoration weekend. Dates are: June 22, 12:30 PM; June 23, 12:15 PM; June 29, 1:00 PM, June 30, 1:00 PM. All presentations will be in the Visitor Center auditorium.

As a bonus, Stacy will be presenting a musical program on each day of the commemorative weekend. She is an accomplished fifer and will play her favorite tunes on the veranda outside of the Visitor Center, accompanied by a drummer. Performances will be at 2:45 on June 29 and 2:45 PM on June 30.
If you haven’t had a chance to see Stacy portray Molly, or to hear her play the fife, come and enjoy her now – and bring your camera! Stacy’s appearances for all four presentations are funded by the Friends.
Our mailing address is: The Friends of Monmouth Battlefield Inc., PO Box 122, Tennent, NJ 07763. 

Our website address is: www.friendsofmonmouth.org

DR. GARRY W. STONE’S BATTLE STUDY

NOW AVAILABLE ONLY IN PAPERBACK
COLORIZED UP-DATED MAPS AVAILABLE ON OUT WEBSITE

Dr. Garry W. Stone’s detailed history of the battle, Fatal Sunday, was published by the University of Oklahoma Press just over three years ago. A new paperback edition was released two years ago. We have copies for sale at our Gift Shop at the Visitor Center.  The original hardbound edition is currently out of print, and copies are commanding a pretty price on Amazon and EBay. (We may still have a copy or two of the hardbound edition available at out gift shop at the Park.)
The book contains 640 pages, including 15 illustrations and 18 maps. Copies of the paperbound edition are available by mail for $25 plus $6 for postage and sales tax. Send check made out to “Friends of Monmouth Battlefield” to Dr. David Martin, 147 Canterbury Court, East Windsor, NJ 08520. 
We are grateful to Dr. Stone for making colorized updated versions of the maps from his book available to us for posting on our website. They can be viewed at www.friendsofmonmouth.org.

Dr. Stone’s study is the ultimate history of the battle and is likely to remain so.

FOMB TO PARTICIPATE IN PROGRAM 

IN NEW BRUNSWICK ON JULY 4

This year we will once again participate in a 4th of July commemorative program in New Brunswick. This year the event will be held on the afternoon  of Thursday, July 4, at Buccleuch Park. Note the different location; the past several years this event has been held at Boyd Park next to the Raritan River. One reason that the event was moved to Boyd Park is that the Buccleuch mansion was being renovated; it will be open again this year and is well worth visiting. Buccleuch Park is located on Easton Avenue, New Brunswick, NJ 08901. 
Part of the celebration in 1778 included a “Feu de Joie” (“Fire of Joy”), a series of musket and cannon volleys that will be commemorated at 3 PM. The event will also include infantry and artillery demonstrations until 5 PM.
Washington brought the army to New Brunswick  following the battle of Monmouth, which was fought on June 28, for a short rest and relaxation period. On July 4, 1778 he ordered his troops to form along the two-mile river front there for a “feu de joie” celebration. Washington is presumed to have been celebrating the second anniversary of the Declaration of Independence. However, he may actually have meant the “feu de joie” as a celebration of the performance of the American army at the Battle of Monmouth Court House, since the Declaration of Independence was actually approved on July 2, 1776,  not July 4.
It is hard to believe that six years have now gone by since the new Park Visitor Center was opened on June 13, 2013!!
PROGRAM ON GENERAL CHARLES LEE

GIVEN ON JUNE 13

On Thursday, June 13, our President, David Martin, gave a talk on “General Charles Lee: Hero or Traitor?” The talk summarized Lee’s controversial role at the battle, focusing on his own defense statement at his court-martial that followed the battle. The talk was the nineteenth in his ongoing series of lectures given at the library on key participants in the battle.

Lee admittedly did not handle his troops as well as he could have during the morning part of the battle. His defense seems convincing, when viewed as an entirety as he presented it. He was certainly not a traitor to the American army, as is sometimes claimed. But it is clear that he may well have been made a scapegoat for went wrong during the battle, especially when he “imploded” afterwards and demanded a court-martial to clear his name. Washington’s aides, particularly Colonels Alexander Hamilton and John Laurens, blackened Lee’s performance in the battle, and the court-martial board, which was hand-picked by Washington, had no trouble convicting Lee.  
The official charges against Lee were:


First, disobedience of orders, in not attacking the enemy on the 28th of June, agreeable to repeated instructions


Secondly, for misbehavior before the enemy on the same day by making an

unnecessary, disorderly and shameful retreat


Thirdly, for disrespect to the commander in chief, in two letters dated the first of July and the 28th of June.


Lee was found guilty of the first and third charges. In charge two, the words “and shameful” were deleted and the words “in some instances” were added. 

His punishment was to be suspended from military service for twelve months. This was a light punishment if he was thought to be really guilty. When he objected and appealed to Congress for commutation, he was turned down by a vote of 5 states to four and was permanently discharged from the army. He died on October 2, 1782 and is buried in Philadelphia. 

DRIVING TOUR HELD ON JUNE 9 TO THE

PRE-BATTLE AMERICAN CAMPSITES NEAR ENGLISHTOWN
On Sunday, June 9, FOMB President David Martin and Vice President George Dawson gave a driving tour to the sites of the American camps the night before the battle in the Englishtown area. Washington’s army left Cranbury early on June 27 and took up position on Gravel Hill in Monroe Township, which was a strong defensive line behind Manalapan Brook. The tour viewed Washington’s headquarters at the Housman farm (355 Hoffman Station Road, Monroe, NJ 08831), and the American campsites at Ponolopon Bridge. It then visited the site of the camp of Charles Lee’s advance force behind Weamaconk Creek on the western side of Englishtown. The final stop was at the home of Dr. James English in Englishtown (42 Gordon’s Corner Road, Manalapan, NJ 07726), a magnificent house constructed in 1740, where Washington had breakfast on the morning of the battle before heading to the battlefield. The tour was a success and enjoyed fine weather, with almost thirty people participating.
FOMB PARTICIPATES IN “WEEKEND IN OLD MONMOUTH” 
PROGRAM; STATE HISTORY FAIR TO BE HELD IN THE FALL
       Once again this year we participated in the “Weekend in Old Monmouth” programming sponsored by the Monmouth County Historical Commission. The event was held on Saturday May 4 and Sunday May 5 and focused on the Craig House, which was open both days.  Visitation was a record 91.

On the morning of Saturday May 4 FOMB members George and Barbara Dawson offered a “bird walk” of areas of the battlefield near the Visitor Center.

The “Spirit of New Jersey” History Fair, sponsored by the state Historical Commission, was rained out in 2017 and was not rescheduled that year. The Fair was not held in 2018, but will be held again this fall at Monmouth Battlefield State Park. Date is Saturday, September 14, with rain date on Sunday, September 15. 
NEW CRAIG HOUSE PROJECT UNDER WAY
          Two years ago we completed a project to replace two windows on the ground floor of the north side of the building. Last year’s project was to replace the remaining two windows on the building’s north side. These projects were approved by the Historic Preservation office and were partially funded with the aid of grant from the Monmouth County Historical Commission.

This year’s project is to replace the outside cellar doors to the basement. The project is being funded by the Friends and the Park.
Special thanks go to FOMB Trustees Kathy and Eric Doherty, who serve as volunteer guides at the Craig House. Without their help, the Craig House would not be open to the public, because the Park is too short on staff to keep the building open on their own. 
Craig House is still in need of major attention, particularly to replace roofing and siding, and to improve drainage. We hope the Park and DEP will be

More attentive to Craig House’s needs, since we can’t tend to them  all by ourselves.

Craig House is open Sundays from 1-4 PM from April to the end of November. It is located west of Route 9 at Schibanoff Road, about a mile north of the intersection of Routes 9 and 33.
PROGRESS REPORT ON LIBRARY PROJECT

Four years ago the Friends began work to establish a research library at the Park, using as its core the large collection of books donated by FOMB Trustee Fran Raleigh in memory of her late husband and FOMB President Jim Raleigh. The library was near to opening in the old wing of the Visitor center when we encountered severe issue with climate control, humidity and air conditioning. As a result, all the books and maps received had to be boxed up and are in storage. The Park administration now has done a study of the building’s needs and has installed temperature and humidity controls. Plans are being developed to install specially constructed books cases. We will keep you apprised of the progress of this project, and look forward to its completion. 
SPECIAL PROGRAM ON ALEXANDER HAMILTON

TO BE HELD ON JULY 14

We are pleased to host a special dual program on Sunday, July 14, on Alexander Hamilton’s participation in the battle. At the time Hamilton was a young Lieutenant Colonel serving on George Washington’s staff.
Rand Scholet of The Alexander Hamilton Awareness Society will give a lecture on “Alexander Hamilton’s Military Service, Spanning 25 Years.” It will be given at 1:00 PM in the Visitor Center Auditorium. This program will be cosponsored by the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield and Monmouth Battlefield State Park.

The lecture will be followed at 2:30 PM by a tour of sites associated with Hamilton at the battle of Monmouth, given by Dr. David Martin.
SPRING TOURS NOT HELD FOR SEVERAL REASONS


We are sorry that three tours that were scheduled for this spring did not happen for a variety of reasons.


The April 14 driving tour to the battle tour east of Freehold had to be cancelled due to illness of the guide, David Martin. It was not rescheduled, but will be offered again next April
Two walking tours scheduled for early May had to be cancelled because of bad weather. These were the May 5 regular first Sunday walking tour and the May 12 walking tour to the Point of Woods. This is the first time in recent memory that two tours had to be cancelled in one month for weather reasons.
The walking tour on June 2 and the driving tour on June 9 were held as scheduled in fine weather. 
If you are in doubt whether an event or tour will be held, or want to verify a date and time, contact the Park office at 732-462-9616.
GIFT SHOP HOURS

The gift shop, run by the Friends at the Park Visitor Center, has been open continuously all spring. It is open every Sunday from 1-4 PM, and occasionally on Saturdays. Thanks to FOMB Board members Any Beagle, George Dawson and John Resto for helping man the gift shop.

   
The gift shop also be open June 22 and 23 during the reenactment and on June 29 and 30 during our battle commemoration weekend. Stop by and get a book or pamphlet about the battle, or a toy cannon or 13 star flag for your kids!
FOMB MEMBERSHIP

Thanks to members who have renewed for 2019. Membership cards will be included with this mailing or sent out shortly, if you have renewed recently.  If you have not renewed for this year, please do so using the membership form later in this newsletter. Thanks.
REVOLUTIONARY WAR DAYS IN MONMOUTH COUNTY
FOMB Programs for June and July 2019
June 9, 2019 (Sun)
Driving tour to visit the site of the American 




encampments at Ponolopon Bridge the day before




the battle of Monmouth. Meet at Visitor Center 





at Monmouth

June 13, 2019 (Thurs)
General Meeting. “General Charles Lee at Monmouth:

Hero or Traitor?” Meeting held at 7 PM at the main branch of the Monmouth. County Library, Symmes Drive, Manalapan.
June 22, 2019 (Sat)
Annual reenactment of the Battle of Monmouth





Encampment and programs 10 AM-4 PM. Battle at 




2 PM.
June 23, 2019 (Sun)
Annual reenactment of the Battle of Monmouth





Encampment and programs 10 AM – 3PM. Battle 




at 1:30 PM.
June 29, 2019 (Sat)
241st Anniversary of the Battle of Monmouth.





Special programs and tours 10 AM-4 PM.

June 30, 2019 (Sun)
241st  Anniversary of the Battle of Monmouth.





Special programs and tours 11 AM-4PM
July 4, 2019 (Thurs)
Commemorative programs held in Buccleuch Park in New Brunswick, 3-5 PM.
July 7, 2019 (Sun)

Program on the 14th New Jersey regiment at the





Battle of Monocacy, Maryland in 1864. Given at




1 PM in the Visitor Center auditorium

July 7, 2019 (Sun)

Walking tour of the battlefield.





Meet at Visitor Center at 2:00 PM
July 14, 2019 (Sun)
Special program on “Alexander Hamilton’s Military Service, Spanning 25 Years,” by Rand Scholet of The Alexander Hamilton Awareness Society. Held at 1:00 PM in the Visitor Center Auditorium. Followed at 2:30 PM by battlefield tour of sites associated with Hamilton at the battle.

July 21, 2019 (Sun)
Driving tour to the Battle of Monmouth Monument on Court Street in Freehold. Meet at Visitor Center at 2 PM
2019 Membership Application

The Revolution in New Jersey had profound meaning. To help keep the past alive, we ask for your commitment in Protecting, Preserving and Historically Interpreting Monmouth Battlefield State Park, a Registered National Historic landmark, and the sites associated with the Monmouth Campaign of 1778.

Name
__________________________________________

Address
__________________________________________

City

__________________________________________

State

_________________
Zip Code
____________

CHECK ONE

New membership



Renewal

CIRCLE LEVEL OF MEMBERSHIP

Individual $20




Family $30

Senior Individual $5



Senior Family $10

Patron $100





Lifetime $250

Membership benefits include free entry at all Friends’ events and a 10% discount at the Gift Shop.

The Friends rely on membership and donations for much of our general operating budget. If you would like to make a donation above the membership dues, we would deeply appreciate your thoughtfulness. The Friends is a 501(c)(3) not-for profit organization and your donation is fully tax-deductible. Thank you.

Donation included in the amount of ______________________

FRIENDS OF MONMOUTH BATTLEFIELD, INC. PO Box 122, Tennent NJ 07763

Schedule of Events for the Commemoration of the 241st

Anniversary of the Battle of Monmouth, June 22-23, 2019

Note: schedule subject to change. See our website for updates. www.friendsofmonmouth.org

Saturday, June 22

9:00 AM
Camps open to the public

11:30 AM
Mounted (horse) demonstration (on hillside below Visitor Center)

12 noon
Children’s musket drill (at flagpole near Visitor Center)

12:30 PM
Over Here Molly Pitcher Program (Auditorium in Visitor Center)

1:00 PM
Children’s musket drill (at flagpole near Visitor Center)

1:30 PM
Children’s cannon drill (plaza outside Visitor Center)

1:45 PM
Brief memorial service for the battle dead (outside Visitor Center)

2:00 -2:45 PM
Battle reenactment (battle area on hillside below Visitor Center)

5:00 PM
Camps close to public, Sutlers remain open

Sunday, June 23

9:00 AM
Camps open to the public

11:15 AM
Memorial service for Tony Maxwell (on hillside below Visitor Center)

11:30 AM
Artillery drill (on hillside below Visitor Center)

12 noon
Children’s musket drill (at flagpole near Visitor Center)

12:15 PM
Over Here Molly Pitcher Program (Auditorium in Visitor Cemter)

12:45 PM
Children’s cannon drill (plaza outside Visitor Center)

1:15 PM
Brief memorial service for the battle dead (outside Visitor Center)

1:30-2:15 PM
Battle reenactment (battle area on hillside below Visitor Center)

3 PM

Camps close to public, Sutlers remain open


FOR EMERGENCY DIAL 911 or 877-WARNDEP (877-917-6337)

No alcohol is allowed in the Park. Metal detecting is specifically prohibited.

$10 per vehicle donation is requested to help defray costs of running the event.

Food vendor is located immediately west of Visitor Center (near Sutlers)

The British and American  flags on the slope between the Visitor Center and parking lot honor the 69 Continental troops and 126 British soldiers estimated to have died in the battle.

SCHEDULE OF EVENTS FOR THE COMMEMORATION

OF THE 241ST ANNIVERSARY

OF THE BATTLE OF MONMOUTH

JUNE 29-30, 2019

Note: schedule subject to change. See our website for updates. www.friendsofmonmouth.org

ALL EVENTS HELD (OR START AT) THE VISITOR CENTER

SATURDAY, JUNE 29

CRAIG HOUSE OPEN 1 PM -4 PM


12:15 PM


Children’s cannon drill

1:00  PM
“Over Here Molly Pitcher!” presentation by living history historian Stacy Roth


(Auditorium in Visitor Center)

2:00  PM
Walking tour of the battlefield, visiting the


Hedgerow and the Parsonage. Meet at


Visitor Center

2:15  PM


Children’s cannon drill

2:45 PM
Fife and drum program (outside Visitor Center)

SUNDAY, JUNE 30

CRAIG HOUSE OPEN 1-4

12:15 PM
Children’s cannon drill

1:00   PM


“Over Here Molly Pitcher” presentation by 





Living history historian Stacy Roth





(Auditorium in Visitor Center)

2:00   PM


Tour to the north side of the battlefield, to 

visit the new Molly Pitcher overlook (starts at Visitor Center)

2:15   PM


Children’s cannon drill

2:45 PM
Fife and drum program (outside Visitor Center)

CHILDREN’S MUSKET DRILLS WILL BE HELD OVER 
THE COURSE OF EACH DAY AS POSTED
Craig House is located off of Route 9 at Schibanoff Road,

about a mile north of intersection of Routes 9 and 33

Events sponsored by Friends of Monmouth Battlefield

All events the weekend of June 29-30 are free of charge

